
The Children’s LAW Center

2022 ANNUAL REPORT

Families
Growing
Stronger



The mission of The Children’s  
LAW Center is to promote the best 
possible outcomes for children and 
families in transition or crisis by 
providing access to legal services 
and support they could not 
otherwise afford and by advancing 
collaborative, non-adversarial 
options for resolving conflicts 
outside the court system.

Through its programs and services 
the Children’s LAW Center strives 
to create safe, stable environments 
for children whose parents are in 
chronic conflict.

The Children’s LAW Center



Dear Friends, 
We are thrilled to share with you our 2022 Annual Report, where you will find reports on challenges, 
triumphs, and the impactful stories stemming from our efforts throughout the year. More than anything, 
what we hope resonates most with you is the deep sense of gratitude we feel for those who stood by us, 
supported us, collaborated with us, and lifted us up during what turned out to be another demanding year. 

With your invaluable assistance, we successfully navigated through the challenges and emerged stronger. 
For example, while our annual caseload remained consistent with more than 500 cases and 700 kids 
served, nearly all (96%) of the orders that were entered substantively reflected the recommendations 
of The Children’s LAW Center Attorneys (a slight increase over 2021). Our Families In Transition (FIT) 
Mediation program also served more cases and kids than the year prior, thanks to the dedicated efforts 
of our volunteers.  

As we reflect on these activities and achievements, we are excited about the possibilities ahead. 

We extend our sincerest thanks to our dedicated team, generous donors, passionate volunteers and 
supportive partners whose unwavering commitment makes our work possible.  Your dedication to CLC 
and our mission is truly inspiring. We invite you to explore the achievements in this report with the 
knowledge that you had a part in bringing these accomplishments to life.

With sincerest gratitude,

Justine Rakich-Kelly			   Laura Post 
Executive Director				   President, Board of Directors

A Letter  
from Our  
Executive 
Director & 
Board  
President



LEGAL
REPRESENTATION

FAMILIES IN  
TRANSITION MEDIATION

35
Cases

49
Kids

LAWLINE

66%
of cases ended 

in an  
agreement, 
avoiding a 

high-conflict trial

96%
of orders entered 

substantively 
reflected CLC  

recommendations

78%
of cases, 
attorneys 

assessed that 
conflict had  
decreased

75%
of cases,  
attorneys 

assessed family 
environment had 

improved

501
Cases

728
Kids

544
Calls

772
Kids

86%
of callers found 

our advice helpful 
or very helpful

60%
said their 

situation had 
improved

“Very pleased with the knowledgeable individuals 
at CLC and the advice given.”

“You guys made the process simple for me”
“The advice you guys gave me was so helpful”

Comments 
from Judges:

“Love that CLC can help find therapists and other programs a family might need.”
“Needed, child focused, driven to protect the young clients.”

“Always so well prepared and have a good grasp of all of the issues confronting a family.”
“ALL the CLC attorneys are great. Second to none.”

Comments 
from Callers:



Getting
Stronger
Together.
When the Children’s Law Center was first 
appointed to represent Bella as Guardian Ad Litem 
(GAL), it was 2019 and she was 10 years old. It was 
the early days of her parents’ divorce and their 
emotions were running high. They were fighting 
over custody of Bella.

The mother was not in agreement with Bella 
spending any time with her father. She argued 
that the father had a history of mental illness 
and was not capable of parenting Bella on his 
own. This was the primary issue presented as we 
started work on the case.

As GAL, we conducted home visits with Bella, 
spoke with Bella and her teacher at school and, 
importantly, spoke with the father’s mental health 
provider. His provider let us know that, while 
the father had been diagnosed with a mental 
illness, he had been successful in treatment. 



He maintained his medication regimen, attended therapy 
regularly, and was doing well. In her opinion, there was 
nothing limiting the father’s ability to parent Bella.  

We continued to work on the case with the knowledge that 
Bella would be safe in her father’s care. We began to specifically 
speak with Bella, in an age-appropriate manner, about having 
time with both her mother and father separately. While Bella 
struggled with her parents’ divorce, she clearly wanted a 
dependable and loving relationship with both of her parents. 

The mother remained concerned, primarily because of the 
unpredictability of mental illness and that the father’s wellness 
was reliant on him choosing treatment. Her concerns were not 
unreasonable and we worked with the family to understand 
that relapse was a legitimate concern. We discussed the 
avenues available to address the parenting plan should 
father’s mental health become an issue in the future. However, 
the father was doing well and Bella deserved to have a healthy 
relationship with him.  

We drafted recommendations for the court based on all of 
the information we had accumulated and presented those 
recommendations to the parents prior to the trial. With our 
guidance, they were able to reach an agreement to follow 
a shared parenting plan, with Bella spending Monday and 
Tuesday with her father, Wednesday and Thursday with her 

mother, and alternating weekends between each home. The 
family was spared the emotional and financial burden of an 
adversarial trial and Bella was pleased with a parenting plan 
that allowed her to be with both of her parents.  

In January of 2022, Bella called the GAL who had worked on 
her case to let her know that something was not right with her 
father. With the child’s consent, we contacted the mother about 
the report. The mother filed an emergency motion with the 
court asking to suspend the father’s parenting time with the 
child while the issue was investigated. The request was granted 
and CLC was reappointed to represent Bella in the case. 



We met with Bella and learned 
more about the father’s behaviors. 
The child disclosed that the father 
was staying up all night and was 
saying strange things to her about 
aliens. Bella thought that he might 
not be taking his medication 
anymore.  

As we had done two years prior, 
we spoke with the father’s mental 
health provider who confirmed 
that father had, months earlier, 
stopped attending sessions. 
Together with the father and his provider, we worked to get 
the treatment back on track, but any significant progress 
would take time and Bella was not seeing her father because 
of the emergency order.  

We met with both parents about the importance of Bella 
maintaining her relationship with her father in a safe manner. 
With our input, the parents were able to agree that Bella would 
see her father with supervision by her paternal grandmother. 
Bella was excited that she got to see her father again and 
felt safer having her grandmother there. By September, the 
father’s provider reported that the father had been compliant 
with his treatment and medication management and was, 
once again, stable. Bella also reported that her father was 

doing better. The GAL worked 
with the parents to advance the 
parenting plan and they agreed 
that Bella’s time with her father 
no longer required supervision, 
but that she would not resume 
overnights quite yet.  

This plan went well. Bella continued 
to report that her father was not 
displaying the strange behaviors she 
had previously reported. The father 
continued to be compliant with 
services and the mother reported 

that she was no longer concerned about Bella’s safety in 
father’s care. By November, the family had resumed the original 
parenting plan they had agreed-upon in their divorce.  

We met with Bella one last time in December to make sure 
everything was going well before closing the case.  She 
confirmed that it was and that she was enjoying time with her 
father again and was happy that he was not “acting weird.” 
Bella had now just turned 13! She agreed that if she suspected 
something was wrong with her father again, she would tell 
someone right away.  With this successful handling of a 
relapse, the hope is that the family will follow the same model 
if necessary in the future and not have to return to court. 



Justine Rakich-Kelly
Executive Director

Margaret Bozek
Staff Attorney

David Coughlin
Staff Attorney

In 2022, we said farewell to: Monique Ryan & Deb Shulansky

Randa Hojaiban
Deputy Director

Nilda Negron-Torres
Staff Attorney

Victoria Hotham
Professional Assistant

Alexander Puzone
Staff Attorney

Aisha Roche
Staff Attorney

Nicole Silva
Staff Social Worker

STAFFINTERNS
Nina Brockelman 
Meghan Gendron 
Laney Nicholson 
Tyler Ropp 
Angela Saidman 
Riley Shea  

FAMILIES IN  
TRANSITION (FIT) 
MEDIATION  
VOLUNTEERS
Abby Cole
Wendy Davies
Charlotte Ejderberg
Douglas Fishman
Charlie Higgins
Brendan Holt
Zak Jazlowiecki
Kathleen Kowalyshyn
Pamela Magnano   
Kathleen Nevins
Ben Shapiro

2022 BOARD OF  
DIRECTORS
Laura Post, President
Pamela Magnano, 
   Vice President
Jonathan Fink, Treasurer
Cara Hardacker, Secretary
Melissa Arkus
Peggy Boissoneau
Dan A. Brody
Carolyn Fink
Patricia Pheanious
Patrick Proctor
Rashani Swaby
Elizabeth Thayer
Tim Buckley,  
   Immediate Past President



GALA COMMITTEE
Kelly A. Scott, Chair 
Ashlei Biggs 
Margaret Bozek 
Ed Bryan 
Janet Castricum 
Garlinck Dumont 
Cara Hardacker 
Paddi LeShane 
Pam Magnano 
Nancy St. Jarre 
Deb Shulansky 
Nicole Silva 
Rashani Swaby
Liz Reynolds, Event Liaison
Justine Rakich-Kelly,  
   Executive Director 

VISIONARY	
Hartford Evergreen Masonic Lodge #88

LEADER
Dornenburg | Kallenbach Advertising
Max Cares Foundation

ELEVATE
Cigna
Flaherty Legal Group
Moses Tax Group
Ruel | Ruel | Burns & Britt

MENTOR
Aaron and Sandra Gersten
David and Gail Porteus
Pullman & Comley
Robinson+Cole
Debra & Jim Ruel
Russell & Company CPAs PC

INSPIRE
BPS Lawyers
Louden Katz & McGrath
Mester Law Group
The O’Neil Law Firm PC
Pue, Chick, Leibowitz & Blezard LLC
Charles Schwab
Liza & Jack Thayer

FRIEND
Law Offices of Susan Busby LLC
Connecticut Collaborative Divorce Group
The Connecticut Council for  
   Non-Adversarial Divorce
Goings Family Law
Our Family Wizard
New England Financial Group
Laura Post & Mark Pazniokas
Pension Consultants
Patrick & Linda Proctor
Rich Rochlin Family Law and Mediation



GRANTS & FOUNDATIONS
Amazon Smile Foundation
American Academy of Matrimonial 
   Lawyers Foundation
American Savings Foundation
AXA XL
Bissell Foundation
CATIC Foundation, Inc.
Charles Nelson Robinson Fund
Community Foundation of Eastern 
   Connecticut, Inc.
Community Foundation of  
   Greater New Britain
Community Foundation of  
   Greater New Haven
Connecticut Bar Foundation
Ensworth Charitable Foundation
Fidelity Charitable
George A. & Grace L. Long Foundation
Givinga Foundation, Inc.
Hartford Evergreen Masonic Lodge #88
Hartford Foundation for Public Giving
Ion Bank Foundation
J. Walton Bissell Foundation
Mabel Hoffman
Main Street Community Foundation, 
   Men & Boys Fund

Main Street Community Foundation, 
   Women & Girls Fund
Marjorie Moore Charitable Foundation
Max Cares Foundation, Inc.
McPhee Foundation
Middlesex United Way Women’s 
   Initiative
SBM Charitable Foundation
Schwab Charitable Fund
The Betty Knox Foundation
The Community Foundation for  
   Greater New Haven
The Petit Family Foundation, Inc.
The Shulansky Foundation, Inc.
Town Fair Tire Foundation, Inc.
United Way of Greater New Haven

GENERAL DONATIONS
$5,000 - $9,999
Cigna
Flaherty Legal Group, LLC
Moses Tax Group
Laura Post and Mark Pazniokas
Ruel Ruel Burns & Britt, LLC
Debra and Jim Ruel

Thank you to our generous supporters!



$2,500 - $4,999
BPS Lawyers
Bruce Clements
Jonathan and Carolyn Fink
Aaron and Sandra Gersten
Cara and Jason Hardacker
Hon. Robert and Mrs. Kathleen Nastri
Gail and David Porteus
Pullman & Comley, LLC
Robinson+Cole, LLP
James and Abiah Ruel
Russell & Company CPAs PC

$1,000 - $2,499
BK & Co.
Charles Schwab & Co., Inc.
Michael & Lisa Cicchetti
Cassidy Girolamo
David and Sandi Girolamo
Judy Hyde
Patrick Jones

Louden, Katz & McGrath
Mester Law Group
Janis Milroy and Christa Rakich
Sheila and Paul Moses
The O’Neil Law Firm, P.C.
Patricia and Robert Pheanious
Alex Prague
Pue, Chick, Leibowitz & Blezard, LLC
Justine and Brian Rakich-Kelly
Alix Ritter
Hon. Thelma Santos
Stuart and Deborah Shoflick
Liza and Jack Thayer
Deb Tosto

$500 - $999
Danielle and Jeremy Brayer
Dan A. Brody
Shannon Buckley
Law Offices of Susan Busby, LLC

Judy and Olaf Casperson
Castleton Commodities International
Connecticut Collaborative Divorce Group
Connecticut Council for Non-Adversarial 
   Divorce (CCND)
Roger Dean
Hon. Edward Dolan
Jamie Druzinsky
Nancy Eiswirth
Goings Family Law
Randa Hojaiban
Paddi LeShane
Robert and Doreen Madden
Pamela and Brian Magnano
David Mester
New England Financial Group
Our Family Wizard
Pension Consultants, Inc.
Patrick and Linda Proctor
Suzanne Rakich
David and Aisha Roche
Mary Roche
Rich Rochlin Family Law and Mediation
Todd D. Shepard, CFP
Greg and Debra Stump
Elizabeth Wilkinson
Daniel Zeilberger

$250 - $499
Peter Arakas and Karen Kellerman
Stephanie Bernstein



Linda Bertolette
Suzanne Birdsey
Thad Bochain
Donna Bronwell
Tim Buckley and Patricia O’Neil
Janet Castricum
Barbara Collins
Maureen Cooper
Kim Crowley
Terry and Catherine D’Italia
Elizabeth Drummond
Ceil Saretta Gersten
Rabbi Andrew and Rachel Hechtman
Charles and Maria Higgins
Theresa Wing Hines
Carla Hojaiban and Teddy Jawde
Rosy Kapur
Ronald and Martha Kelly
Scott and Rebecca Lehmann
Fatima Lobo
Lloyd Miller
Richard O’Neil
Rich Rochlin
Kristen Ruff
Cynthia Sanstrom
Kelly A. Scott
Todd and Paula Shepard
Karen Tomasko
Lynne Ustach
Katy White

$100 - $249
Hon. Gerard I. Adelman
Melissa Arkus
Seon Bagot
Barry, Barall & Spinella, LLC
Jackie Bernstein
Francis and Mary Brady
Edward Bryan
Meghan and Scott Burns
Joe & Maya Cianciolo
Abby and James Cole
Ana Decrosta
Joshua Feldman
Fidelity Charitable
Kathleen Flaherty and James Valentino
Megan Genovese
John and Debra Gilbert
Virginia Gilmour
Rosemary Giuliano
Samia Hojaiban
Robert and Carla Horwitz
Felicia Hunt
Kimberly and Eric Jacobsen
Nicholas Karlowicz
Francis and Diane Kelly
Robin Kelly
Jason Kemp and Kimball Robbins
Allison McCluer
Kathy Moriarty
Jeffrey Naab
Don Noel
David and Barbara Panico

Parul Patel
Robert and Joan Penney
Khamphiou Phimvongsa
Raphael Podolsky
Stacie Provencher
Mark Rosenblum and Lisa Derenzo
Reid Russell

Gerald Sazama
Harold and Pat Schramm
Elizabeth Sharpe
Deb Shulansky
Andrew and Sandra Stern
Tracey Toner
Christine Traczyk



Michael Weber
Brian Woolf
Woolf Law Firm, LLC

Up to $99
Diane Antos
Kelly Babbitt
Philip and Dorothy Bognar
Margaret Bozek
Marge Brannigan
Patti Broad
Gayle Carr
Leo and Betty Carr
Kathy Cerruto
Katrina Chabot
Janice Chamberlain
Greg Chase

Ellen Deutsch
Mary Lou DeVivo
Kyle Divico
Michele Dumesnil
Tammy Freeburg
Chris and Laura Garrahan
Chris Garrison
Chris and Dara Goings
Philip and Nancy Groth
Darryl Haberern
Margaret Harris
Pamela Hershinson and David Coleman
Jenna Hyler
Tod and Robin Kallenbach
Jude Kravitz
Robert and Shelley Langer
Brenda Larkin
Tara Liscombe
Anabela Maia
David McGrath
Cathy and Mary O’Neil
Suzanne Perlman
Laura Renfro
Leslie Robertson
Nancy Roberston
Rosalie Roth
James and Carmela Russell
Al Sheridan
Robert and Sharon Smith
Brian and Nancy St. Jarre
Bilal Tajildeen
Mary Weiner

Honorary or Memorials
Andy Hechtman in honor of  
   Justine and Randa
Horwitz Charitable Fund
Dr. Harold and Mrs. Pat Schramm  
   in honor of Justine
Louise Magnano in loving memory  
   of Paul Magnano
Pamela Hershinson in honor of  
   Mildred Hershinson
Suzanne Perlman in appreciation  
   of Robert Madden 
	
IN-KIND DONORS
A. C. Petersen Farms
Aaron and Sandra Gersten
American Girl
Aquila’s Nest Vineyards
Avery’s Beverages LLC
Avon Prime Meat
AXA XL
BarkBox
BK & Co
Blue State Coffee
Board and Brush Southington
Bob’s Discount Furniture
Bridgewater Chocolates
Cafe Sofia
Cara & Jason Hardacker
Cardborders Puzzles
Celtic Cavern
Coastline Brewing Co.



Concentric Brewery
Connecticut Science Center
Copper Beech Institute
David & Gail Porteus
Debbie’s 4 Dogs
Deepwater Seafood
Dolan Divorce Lawyers, PLLC
Dornenburg | Kallenbach Advertising
DORO Restaurant Group
Effie’s Place Restaurant, LLC
El Pulpo & Tapas Bar
Elite Island Resorts
Essex Steam Train
Farmington Miniature Golf  
   and Ice Cream Parlor
Fascia’s Chocolates
Fatima Lobo
Fiore Restaurante
First & Last Tavern
Fleet Feet
Frank Pepe Pizzeria Napoletana
Gouveia Vineyards
Hartford Flavor Company
Hartford Restaurant Group
Hartford Symphony Orchestra
Hartford Yard Goats
Hops on the Hill
Ichiro Hibachi & Sushi
IRIS Photography
J. Timothy’s Taverne
Joey Garlic’s
Jon T. Kukucka

Junkpot Studio
Justine Rakich-Kelly
Karen Gersten
Kelly Scott
Lake Compounce
Lara’s Labyrinth
LEGO®
Liquid Nirvana
Lyman Orchards Golf
Marcus Communications
Margaret Bozek
Max Hospitality
Mayflower Inn
Metro Bis
Mohegan Sun
Mondo Restaurant
Nancy St. Jarre
New England Pasta Company/Beanz & Co
Nilda Negron
Ocean House Collection featuring the 
   Ocean House & Weekapagh Inn
Play It Again Sports West Hartford
Playa Bowls
Pond House Cafe
Putter’s Paradise
Real Art Ways
Roger Willams Zoo
Safari Golf
Saybrook Point Resort and Marina
Shore Line Trolley & Museum
Sicily Coal Fired Pizza
Ski Mount Southington

Springfield Museums
Stone Age Rock Gym
Sturbridge Village
Susan Prentice
Terry Walters, LLC
The Adventure Park at Storrs
Total Wine & More
Wadsworth Antheneum
Wampanoag Country Club
Winding Trails



TOTAL REVENUE:
$1,238,146
Grants & Foundations: $840,469

Legal Representation Fees: $370,089

Events: $117,119

Individual, Corporate & Community: $34,715

Rebuilding Families: $9,375

Interest and Dividend Income: $19,651

Investment (losses) Gains, Net: ($153,254)

TOTAL EXPENSES:
$1,235,740
Program Services: $952,089

Fundraising: $177,467

Management & General: $106,184

2022 Financials



www.clcct.org


